
  

 
Dec 2009 / Jan 2010 CIRCULATION: 1,145  

wamboincommunity.asn.au 
 

All proceeds from advertisements after printing costs go to the WAMBOIN COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION, which started the Whisper in 
1981 and continues to own it.  This Newsletter is distributed to all RMBs in Wamboin and Bywong at the start of each month, except 
January.  Editor is Ned Noel, 17 Reedy Creek Place, Wamboin, 2620, phone 6238-3484.  Contributions from residents are valued and the 
main content. Please email them to Tnednoel@optusnet.com.au or mail them. The deadline for the next issue is always the last Sunday of the 
month, 7 pm, so for the February 2010 combined issue Whisper the deadline is Sunday, Jan 31, 2010, 7:00 pm, and it will go to deliverers 5 
days later. 

LIFE THREATENING EMERGENCIES Fire/Police/Ambulance  -  Dial 000 All Hours 
 Bungendore Police  6238 1244   Wamboin Fire Brigade Info Centre 6238-3396    Ambulance Bookings 131233 

  WAMBOIN FACILITIES AND CONTACTS 
 Wamboin Community Assn Helen Montesin  President  6238-3208  wamboincommunity.asn.au 

 Bywong Community Assn Nora Stewart  President  6230-3305  bywongcommunity.org.au 
 Fire Brigade   Andrew Dunn  Captain   0409-991-340 bh 6238 1849 ah 
 Wamboin Markets  Joan Mason  Contact   6238 3258 
 Sutton School Playgroup    Rosemary Semecky     Convener      6230-3807 
 Landcare   Roger Good  President  6236-9048 
 Community Nurse  Heather Morrison Bungendore  6238-1333 
 Breastfeeding Assoc.     Belinda Dennis     Community Educator     6236 9979 
 Emergency Services   NSW Call Centre Staff   132-500 
 Emergency Services Admin Colin Brown  Controller  6238-1067 
 Justice of the Peace  Peter Greenwood JP   6238-3358 
 Justice of the Peace  Keith France  JP   6238-3596 
 Justice of the Peace  Margaret Fletcher JP   6238-1211 
 Justice of the Peace  Jill Sedaitis  JP   6236-9559 
 Justice of the Peace  Tony Holland  JP   6238-3907 
 Wamboin Scout Group  Peter Harrison  Contact Person  6238-3525 
 Wamboin Pony Club  Robyn Slater  Senior Instructor 6238-3472 
 Wamboin Play Group  Kristin Skinner  Convener  6238-1201 
 Hall Bookings   Joan Mason  Bookings  6238-3258 
 Church, Anglican  Robyn Robertson Warden   6238-3202 
 Christian Prayer Group Steve & Imelda Taylor Contacts  6238-3220 
 KYB Bible Study Group Amanda Axelby  Contact   6238-0871 
 Golf    Peter Greenwood Golfer   6238-3358 
 Injured Wildlife  Wildcare  Helpline  6299-1966 
 WonderfulWomenOfWambn Claire Ayling  Convener  6238-3347 
 Lake George Day VIEW Club  Pauline Segeri      Contact      6238-1996 
 Wamboin Bookgroup  Alice Scott  Secretary  6238 3178 
   THE YOUNG WAMBOIN ENTREPRENEURS 
 Ashleigh Caird, babysitting  ………………………………………….  6238 0746. 
 Deanne Brucic, babysitting & petsitting  …………………………… 6238-1884 
 Jess, Ellen and Nicole Smith, petsitting (experienced with horses) …….. 6238-3115 
 Fiona Skea, babysitting ……......................................................…….. 6238-3290 
 Rebecca Purdie, petsitting ………………..…...................………….. 6238-3343 
 Gabrielle Simpkin, babysitting and petsitting .......……..................... 6238-1335 
 Elena Sutcliffe, petsitting ......................................................................... 6238-3228 
 Jack and Matilda Whitney, pet care ……………………………… 6238 3059 
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Wamboin Community Association -- President's Paragraphs 
  
 The Whisper On-Line – This edition, and archives of past editions, of The Whisper are now available from the WCA 
Web site at http://wambincommunity.asn.au/whisper 
 Wamboin Community Association – The final meeting for the year will be a social get-together, with drinks and 
nibblies on 15th December at 7:30pm at the Wamboin Community Hall.  Everybody is most welcome to attend.  The WCA 
doesn’t meet in January, so the first meeting for 2010 will be on 16th February. 
 Christmas Carols – The annual community Carols Evening will be held on 18th December, details of which are 
provided later in the Whisper and online at http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/news#carols.  It will include performances by 
local children, as well as the usual singing of carols, and will be followed by a visit from Santa.  There will also be a sausage 
sizzle, the proceeds of which will be donated to the Salvation Army.  As is also the tradition, there will be a Giving Tree for 
Christmas gifts and non-perishable food also to be distributed by the Salvation Army. While cuddly toys are nice, spare a 
thought for those who are often overlooked: mums and adolescents. The most convenient presentation is a Christmas bag, 
rather than wrapping paper. 
 Wamboin Produce Markets – The final market for the year will be on 19th December from 9:00am till noon.  The 
Christmas markets are always a real treasure trove of delights for the festive season, as well as a chance to catch up with 
friends over a cup of coffee and yummy food.  So be sure to get there early, so you don’t miss out.  The January markets will 
be on 16th January 2010. 
 WCA Electronic Noticeboard – The noticeboard is a great way to keep up with issues of community interest and I 
encourage everybody to subscribe.  With the creation of our new Web site, the subscription process has been simplified. Just 
go to the noticeboard Web page at http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/noticeboard and click on the subscription link. 
 New Residents – If you are new to Wamboin, or know someone who is, Lofty Mason has collated a “Meet and Greet” 
package.  It contains useful information about Wamboin, including a map.  It has details of the diverse range of community 
groups in the area.  Please contact Lofty on 6238 3258 for a copy.  All of this information, and much more, is also available 
on-line at http://wamboincommunity.asn.au, in the Community Groups and Services sections. 
 Calendar of events – If you have any events that you would like included on the WCA Web site or in February’s 
Whisper, please contact John van der Straaten (ph: 6238 3590 or secretary@wamboincommunity.asn.au). 
 WCA Web site – Keep up to date with community activities and services through the WCA Web site 
at http://wamboincommunity.asn.au. 
 I hope you all have a happy and safe Christmas and all the very best for 2010. 
  -- Helen Montesin (president@wamboincommunity.asn.au) 
 

 
 

Electrical Contractor (Bywong) 
Roland WOLF  NSW  &  ACT  Licensed 

Installations and Repairs   Domestic  &  Commercial   All Work Garanteed 
0402 156016      rgwolf@bigpond.com 
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Restorative Yoga at Lilyfield Cottage    
 

Come and enjoy the wonderful gift of yoga in a tranquil bushland setting. Enhance your health and vitality, 
strengthen muscles, improve flexibility and discover new breathing techniques. Experience deep 

relaxation through lavender eye bags, supportive bolsters and heat packs. Enjoy a herbal tea and meet 
new friends. 

 Enrolments are now being taken for Term 1, 2010. Classes will be held in the cottage at:  
215 NORTON ROAD, WAMBOIN on Monday nights 6.45 - 8.15p.m, starting Monday, 8th February, as well as 

Friday mornings, 9.30 -11.00a.m, 12th February.  
Open Morning 

If you are interested in starting Yoga next year and would like more information, the cottage will be open 
on Saturday, 12th December, from 9.30-10.30a.m. 

 

Please direct all enquiries to: 
 Roxane Atkinson. 

Phone: 6238 3892 
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TIP OPENING HOURS 
(from www.palerang.nsw.gov.au on 1-Dec-2009) 

Bungendore Tip Macs Reef Road Tip 
Friday to Monday, 7.30 am - 5.00 pm  
(please note the tip is closed Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday)
During daylight saving, Friday and Monday,  
     7.30 am - 5.00 pm 
Saturday and Sunday, 7.30 am - 7.00 pm  

Friday to Monday, 7.30 am - 5.00 pm 
(please note the tip is closed Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday)
During daylight saving, Friday and Monday,  
     7.30 am - 5.00 pm 
Saturday and Sunday, 7.30 am - 7.00 pm  

 
 

 
CAFÉ: Thursday, Friday, Saturday evenings Friday, Saturday, Sunday lunch 

TAKEAWAY:  Thursday and Friday evenings 
CELLAR DOOR:  10am-5pm weekends and most public holidays Other times by appointment 

810 Norton Road Wamboin NSW 2620 T (02) 6238 3866 F (02) 6238 3855 E 
wine@lambertvineyards.com.au 

 
 
 

 

 
RIDING INSTRUCTION 

ACCREDITED EFA LEVEL 1 
Local riding instuctor available for beginners and 

more 
experienced riders. I will come to your property, or 
have sand arena available.  Improve your dressage, 
jumping or just increase your confidence.  Available 

weekends or weekdays. 
TEACHING IN WAMBOIN FOR OVER 10 YEARS 

Phone Leanne on 6238-3435 
 

 
 
  

Woodbridge 
Plumbing Services 

 

Lic NSW 148394C  and ACT 199815827      
 

* Plumbing – Drainage – Gas Fitting (L.P.G / Natural Gas)   * Maintenance for the above  
* New Homes – Extensions – Renovations     * Gutters and Downpipes 

* Water filters (under sink or whole house)  * Blocked Drains  * Hydronic heating (Radiators) 
We assure you of our best attention and service at all times 

Please call Matt on 0428 489 399 – Fax 6282 0621 
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Bywong Community News - December 2009 
 

 Christmas drinks – 5th December from 6-8.30pm at the Bywong Community Hall. All residents welcome and 
please bring a plate of food to share. 
 School bus stop shelter at Gum Flat Lane/ Birriwa Road intersection – no dice.  Local residents and the Bywong 
Community Association met with council Traffic Management Committee on Monday 16 November to try to negotiate to have 
a local bus shelter sited where the bus currently stops at the Gum Flat Lane/ Birriwa Road intersection, rather than halfway up 
Birriwa Road, as preferred by the committee. 
 Unfortunately, the bus shelter is going to go half-way up Birriwa Road, despite the fact that parents strongly indicated 
that this does not provide a proper safety solution. 
 Residents outlined some of the safety issues for the Macs Reef Road, and the committee indicated that nothing could be 
done – no improvements such as removing foliage/ trees, putting in mirrors for traffic pulling onto Macs Reef, moving the bus 
stop on Birriwa closer to the current stop Road, no reduced speed limit (you have one already- RTA) or any concession at all. 
We were told that we would have to change to suit local traffic increases and that this was as a result of our choice of lifestyle. 
 There were seven (7) in attendance from the committee including Terry Brandson, Howard Crozier, Jim McLachlan, 
police, RTA, Bill Ellison and Ken Bromley from council. Also, Shane from Deanes Buses attended. 
 The upshot is that if the community had not applied for funds for the  bus shelter ($10,000), the bus stop would not 
have been “audited” and would have stayed where it was i.e more convenient, if still not safe for children.  
 Councillor Goonan has responded to this decision by requesting that council consider putting the shelter in Birriwa 
Road on a temporary basis until a more satisfactory location can be agreed by all. This proposal is going to the next Council 
meeting on 3 December. 
 Waste management update- good news. The process for reviewing the current Macs Reef Road tip site to be replaced 
with a waste management transfer station continues, with a report from Jim Greethead, who is ably representing Bywong 
Community at the waste management working party. 
 Good news for waste management transfer station at Macs Reef site -- An environmental survey conducted by Good 
Environmental Systems identified no potentially serious issues that might prohibit development due to unacceptable impact on 
the natural environment. A full Environmental Impact Study might still be required as part of the Development Application. 
 Remediation Work on the Tip Site - Mr Ellison (for Council) assured the working party that the work:  

a) could not be delayed and incorporated into the general redevelopment of the site, and; 
b)  would not prevent the construction of an appropriate WTS on the site. 

It is expected that a draft report on the waste transfer station (WTS) will be presented to the working party for comment first 
week January 2010, with a final report completed by the end of January 2010. 
 Macs Reef tip is not full - Mr Ellison informed the working party that at current usage rates, the landfill will remain in 
operation until the WTS is complete provided that there is no delay in WTS development.   He also noted that there have been 
delays with the development of the Bungendore WTS which is unlikely to be complete before the end of 2010 and that the 
Woodlawn facility will require the approval of an appropriate development application before it can accept waste from 
Palerang. 
 Bywong Community Hall – thanks to volunteers.   Significant amounts of graffiti was removed last week from the 
walls and paved areas of the hall by Anne Goonan, Peter and Mary McCullagh and Hans Bachor. I would like to thank them 
sincerely for their effort. 
 Thank-you to all the people who have helped the community in 2009 and we look forward to seeing more people 
involved in 2010  -- Nora Stewart, President     --   www.bywongcommunity.org.au 
 

 

 
 
 
 

    

Pumps and 
Rural 

Maintenance 
 

Specialising in 
pump installation, 
repair and sales 

ABN 28 980 965 960 

  
Rhett Cox 

Mobile: 0411 140 584 
Phone/Fax: (02) 6230 

3387 
Email:  

rhettro@bigpond.com 
  

 
CLEAN WATER 

TANK SERVICES 
Tanks cleaned with minimal water loss    Crack 

repairs - flexible reinforced membrane 
Metal Covers supplied & fitted      Water treatment  -  

tank & house lines 

RING JOHN on 0428 489 291
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Lake George Day View Club 
by Lydia Teodorowych 

 Members of the Lake George Day VIEW Club would like to wish all VIEW Club members, friends and supporters a 
happy and safe Christmas Season and prosperity in the new year. Next year, 2010, is a milestone year for the VIEW Clubs of 
Australia who will be celebrating 50 years since the first VIEW Club was started. Now there are VIEW Clubs in all states of 
Australia with some 60,000 members. All Clubs are closed in January and will resume in February. We look forward to a year 
that is full of friendship, new members, fun and support of the Smith Family. Happy holidays! 
 To see all our latest photos and activities visit our blog: http://lgdviewclub.blogspot.com    Lake George Day VIEW 
Club will hold its first meeting on Tuesday February 16, 
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 WAMBOIN HOME PRODUCE MARKETS 

 The November Home Produce Markets were a bit quieter than normal. Could have been the hotter than average 
weather? The Holland family kept up their sterling effort running the Brunch stall with the freshly cooked bacon and egg rolls. 
Christmas cakes were much in demand and all garden produce was soon snapped up. Stallholders are locals and these Markets 
are held at the Hall in Bingley Way on the third Saturday of the month and run from 9am to noon. A great place to socialise 
over a cup of Wagonga coffee and cream scones. The last market for this year will be on the 19th of December. The first for 
next year will be on the 16th of January. For more information contact Joan Mason 6238 3258 

Entry: Free - Stall holders $5. So mark your diary: 
 

SATURDAY 19th December 2009 
9AM – 12 NOON 

 
 
 

BUNGENDORE LANDSCAPE SUPPLIES 
FOR ALL YOUR LANDSCAPING NEEDS 

 
      Firewood     Sand, Gravel, Mulch, Topsoil, Veg-Mix 

Feature rocks and riverstone    Mushroom compost, Bobcat 
Decomposed granite (yellow)    Excavator and Roller 

Ironbark strainers and poles    Certified weighbridge, Cement 
Old Railway Sleepers, Wine Barrels, Pavers  Hardwood sleepers – Stakes – Pegs 

 
                     Ph 6238 0460   Open 7 Days 
    36 King Street   Bungendore 
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Wamboin Fishing Club 
 All has been going well with the club.We have just had our fly fishing training day, today the 28/11/09, and I for one 
learnt a lot.  Special thanks to Tony Bond for his hospitality, Martin Massa for sharing his skills and to all who went along and 
made it a good day.   Our next meeting will be the 16/12/09 at 5.30pm. At the Eaglehawk Hotel, on the highway.  We will be 
staying on for a meal and a small Christmas get together, families are welcome.   Good luck to all going on the trip to Tuross 
Head in early December.  All the best, see you on the 16th.   -- Chris Byrne [byrney4@hotmail.com] 

  
 

BINGLEY 
CONTRACTORS 

 

Ph: 0418 201784 or 0419 483 103 
AH 62303 385 

 

WATER DELIVERY 
       

Prompt, reliable service of domestic water at 
competitive rates 

 

ACTEW approved tankers   
Local Carrier since 1994     
1761 Sutton Road, Sutton 

 

 
MR SWEEP 

CHIMNEY & FLUE CLEANING 
 

Slow Combustion & Open Fires Swept 
Repairs & maintenance 

SPRING DISCOUNTS NOW AVAILABLE 
 Chimney Dampers & Bird/Possum Mesh 
 Fire Bricks for Slow Combustion Heaters 

 Flue Extensions & Top Caps 
 Glass Replacements and Door Seals 
 Heater Fans Serviced and Replaced 

 Pre Gas Chimney Cleaning 
 Roof Ventilators Supplied and Installed 

 Safety Checks Available 
 S/C Heaters Removed or Replaced  

 Smoke Detectors Supplied and Installed 
For appointments or further information please phone Brian 

6258 1792 
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NEW CLASSIFIEDS 

Work Wanted: For cement rendering, concreting, rock walling, gardening or landscaping phone Sam on 0418 621 744. 
We are seeking reliable person/couple for share accommodation for 3 bedroom + study, two living rooms, 2.5 bathroom 
house in Wamboin.  Available from mid December.  25 mins Canberra, 10 - 15 mins Qbyn.  Owner returning for 1 week 
per month and will occupy 1 bedroom.  Easy care house and native garden.  $300 - $350 per week + electricity.  Please 
contact 0433 694 238. Baby Goods For Sale 
We have baby goods for sale.  A cot with mattress, baby change table with bath, high chair, 3 wheeler pram, baby play 
mat.  Reasonable offers accepted.  Please contact 0433 694 238. 
For sale – 2 shed lights, 80w, $10. Water cooler on stand - $15. Window air cond. - $20.00. Canon Fax B822, complete, 
working - $30. Canon Scanner, flatbed, N650U, disk - $25. Teak block 200 x 250 x 840mm - $50. Ph. 62369189 
Also – Cat, Oriental, 7 years, needs family home. Talkative, friendly, affect. Ph: 62369189  
We are a professional couple looking for a small house or cottage in the Wamboin/Sutton region to rent for a long-term 
period before purchasing our own home. We are avid and experienced gardeners and are looking for a place suitable for a 
dog retired from the guide dogs of whom we are long-term volunteer trainers for. Income, rental and dog references are 
available. Please call Matthew or Lucy on 0402 926 133 / 0439 393 900 

LONG RUNNING CLASSIFIEDS 
Mobile Natural Horse Care and Gardening - Not enough hrs in the day / week? Away on weekends or holidays? Need 

someone to feed, rug, groom, clean up and care for your horse/s? General gardening, weed, mow, mulch and tidy. Other 
pets included and mail collected. Unable to ask neighbours / friends again? Call Cheryl - on 62369373 or 0402201491 

South Durras holiday house - 3 bedrooms, 2 bathrooms, double carport, close to shop and 5 minute walk to beaches.  Dog 
friendly, fully enclosed yard.  Available now.  Please phone Karen on 0428 148 500 for further information. 
FIREWOOD.  Mixed hardwood.   You load 6 X 4 box trailer $100.   6 X 4 box trailer delivered $130.  Larger loads 
delivered by arrangement.   Saturdays and Sundays only.   Ph 62383164. 
Convert those precious memories from VHS or VHSC Video to DVD, Records and Cassette Tapes to CD, right here in 
Wamboin.   Act now before they are lost forever.  Fast turnaround.  Only $12 per Video and from $12 per Record or 
Cassette. Phone Vicky or Tony Holland 62383907 or 0403 069018. 
MATHS & SCIENCE TUTORING, K-6, 7-10 and 11 & 12, & 1st year university.  Encouraging, expert coaching.Judy 
Shellard BSc(Hons), Dip Ed,  David Shellard (3rd year Mathematics ANU).  Please contact Judy.  Phone 6238 3050 
WCA Electronic Noticeboard – Residents are continuing to subscribe to the noticeboard.  It is a great way to keep up 
with issues of community interest and I encourage everybody to subscribe.  To subscribe, simply send an email message 
(doesn’t need any subject or content) to Wamboin_Noticeboard-subscribe@yahoogroups.com.au.     
CHOOKS WANTED – Any age & roosters.   Phone Frank on 6297-3523 to arrange collection. 
Beekeeping Services, Beeswax & Local Award Winning Honey.    Prompt removal of swarm bees and hives that are no 
longer wanted. We can also remove feral hives depending on location. Fee charged depending on distance travelled and 
the type of job required. Pure bees wax candles, beeswax blocks and award winning local honey for sale; available bottled 
or in bulk. Phone or see us each month at the markets! Call John or Tricia - Ridgiedidge Apiary 6238 3791. 
www.ridgiedidge.net.au 
Horse Rug Repairs-prompt, reliable and competitively priced. Urgent repairs possible-drop off in the morning and pick 
up in the afternoon.Contact Robyn Slater on 62383472. 
Large Holiday house situated in Tuross, 180 degree Ocean views, opposite shops, 2 minute walk to beach, large block for 
parking, available now.  Discounts apply for Wamboin/Bywong residents. Please phone Cherrie 0418 621 462 for details. 
ADVERTISING RATES: Local classified advertisements are free, as are announcements from community organisations 
and clubs.  Business advertisements pay printing and Community Association Projects.   Contact editor on 6238-3484 for 
information.   Advertising rates:  Full Page - $100    Half Pg - $50  1/3 Pg $35   1/4 Pg - $25  1/5 Pg - $20  1/6 Pg - $15 
FOR HIRE from the Wamboin Community Association: GAS BBQ - Party Size, Portable, $30 (includes gas) together 
with $30 cleaning bond,  both payable on collection. Cleaning bond will be refunded if BBQ is returned clean.  Enquiries - 
Joan Mason 6238 3258. 
Trestles and chairs are available for hire by local residents. Hire rates are: Trestle $10ea and chairs $1.50 ea.  Price does 
not include delivery or pick-up charges. Available from the Wamboin Community Hall, 112 Bingley Way. Must be 
returned in clean servicable condition. All damages are responsibility of the hirer.  Equipment must be tied securely on 
trailer etc. whentaken (otherwise they don't go.) Time of pick-up and returned MUST be adhered to (I don't live at the 
Hall!)  - Joan Mason, 62383258. 
FOR HIRE: WAMBOIN COMMUNITY HALL.  Bookings arranged by Joan Mason 6238 3258.   Local Residents $100, 
Bond $250.   Non-Resident $150, Bond $300. The Hall is not available for teenage, 18 or 21st. functions. 
FOR HIRE: BYWONG COMMUNITY HALL. Suitable for smaller functions and  seminars, groups etc.  Check 
availability and booking information on www.bywongcommunity.org.au. 
The Whisper is a community  newspaper for Wamboin and Bywong.   If you live in the area and have something to say 
about living here that is informative, thoughtful or entertaining,  think about writing it up for the next issue.  For more 
information contact the editor on 6238-3484 or email nednoel@optusnet.com.au 
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TAYLOR MADE PUMPS 
YOUR PUMPS NOT PUMPING? 

PUMP REPAIRS TO ALL MAKES OF PUMPS 
  

• New Pumps Supplied and Installed 
• Home Pressure Systems 
• Bore and Irrigation Pumps 
• Bore, pump and power packages 
• Water, Bore Drilling Rig in local area - on site surveys 
• Fire Fighting Pumps - Sales and Repairs 
• Windmill Service, Repairs and New Sales 
• Water Softener Repairs and Water Quality Analysis 
• Premium Quality Water Softener Salt at Rural Prices 

 
Don't run out of water - call a Local Bloke for mobile Sales & Repairs 

 
Mark Taylor   ALL HOURS 

0428 486 460 (Mobile)  6238 2357 (Home)  6238 2351 (Fax) 
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A newsletter from YOUR volunteer rural fire brigade compiled  
by the Executive Committee with help from many members of the Brigade 

 
 

BUSHFIRE DANGER PERIOD  
 

A FIRE PERMIT IS REQUIRED FOR ANY FIRE IN THE OPEN.  PLEASE PHONE THE BRIGADE 
CAPTAIN FOR ADVICE ON OBTAINING A PERMIT ON 0409 991 340 

 
 

RING TRIPLE ZERO TO REPORT FIRES OR SMOKE SIGHTINGS. 
 

 
BRIGADE ACTIVITY DURING THE MONTH 

 November was a busy month for your Brigade.  It started with ‘NAVEX’ which is a whole of 
Lake George Zone training exercise held over the weekend of 7th and 8th November in the hills behind 
Braidwood.  Some 22 fire brigade vehicles participated and representatives from the Lake George Zone, 
Murray Irrigation Area, ACT Bush Fire Brigades and a contingent from New Zealand attended.  
NAVEX is aimed at preparing crews for the upcoming fire season.  Over the 2 days crews are presented 
with several life-like scenarios to which they are asked to respond.  Being a two day camp-out focusing 
on learning, effective strategising, and teamwork, NAVEX is intended to complement individual 

Brigade training.  Seven Wamboin Brigade members attended.  We also hosted one of the New Zealand fire fighters in our 
team.  Wamboin members included Col Prest, John Taubman, Nick Hunter, John McGrath, Steve Richards, Anne Lea, plus 
Naomi Whyte from New Zealand.  As in previous years, crew members returned home with new and/or honed skills. 
 A fire was started by lighting on Saturday 12th November in the Bundanoon Creek, Fitzroy Falls area.  Members of the 
Lake George Remote Area Fire-fighting Team (RAFT), which included the Brigade Captain Andrew Dunn, were deployed on 
Sunday along with members of the Mulwaree and National Parks RAFT.  The teams were flown to the fire ground by 
helicopter and ground crews cut a fire break using rake hoes (McLeod tool) – i.e. a fire fighting rake, chainsaws and a 2 stroke 
blower, to clear away leaf litter and other fine material.  The fire was brought under control by Sunday afternoon but only after 
it had burnt out 10 hectares. 
 On Friday 20th November the Brigade responded two tankers to a grass fire in Fyshwick.  In all, five tankers from the 
Lake George Zone assisted the ACT Fire and Bush Fire Brigades in bringing the blaze under control.  Brigade members 
Richard Hobbs, Peter Greenwood, Matt O’Brien, John McGrath, John Taubman and Phil Sadler attended. 
On Saturday 21st November, late in the afternoon, Lake George Zone was requested to provide a Task Force to assist with bush 
fires to the north of the ACT.  A heavy tanker from Wamboin joined four other heavy tankers from the zone to form Strike 
Force ‘South 10’.  The Wamboin team consisted of Brad Arrowsmith, John Taubman, Steve Richards and Grant Boore.  The 
Strike Force departed Queanbeyan Fire Control Centre early on Sunday morning and proceeded north – our final destination at 
that stage unknown. 
 Eventually, the Task Force was directed to the Rylstone/Kandos area on the western edge of the Wollemi National Park 
more than 100 kilometres north of Bathurst and arrived mid afternoon on Sunday.  Initial tasking was property protection but 
this quickly escalated to direct attack on the grass fire. 
 There followed three and a half days of intense and varied fire fighting with minimal property damage.  No homes were 
lost and nobody was injured.  The most notable aspect was how well the farmers were prepared for bush fires and the team 
spirit amongst the property owners.  They clearly had a bush fire plan and implemented it with calm proficiency. 
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 Probably the highlight of the deployment was the discovery of a very ‘dazed and confused’ baby ring-tailed possum 
with burnt paws.  After suitable nourishment of water and apple, a suitable temporary home was found for him in a hollow 
stump. 

 
 The Task Force returned to Queanbeyan on Thursday afternoon after a five day deployment and some of the most 
intense fire fighting seen by the Brigade in many years. 
 On Saturday November 28th a fire broke out in difficult terrain in the Krawaree area (between Captains Flat and 
Araluen).  Late on Saturday afternoon Wamboin was requested to provide a medium tanker.  Keith Wrench, Darrol Dykes and 
John McGrath departed late afternoon, returning late evening. 

BUSH FIRE PREPARATIONS 
 New Fire Danger Rating Signs: The new roadside Fire Danger Rating signs are expected to be erected during 
the first week of December.  An explanation of the new ratings can be found at: 
http://www.rfs.nsw.gov.au/file_system/attachments/Attachment_FireDangerRating.pdf 
 PREPARE.  ACT.  SURVIVE:  The RFS has produced guidance on the preparations and actions that you need 
to take in order to survive a bush fire.  This advice can be found at: 
http://www.rfs.nsw.gov.au/file_system/attachments/Attachment_PrepareActSurvive.pdf 
 The Wamboin Brigade Website: We are continuously working on the Brigade website.   It has useful 
information and links to other websites that provide guidance regarding bush fire preparations: 
http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au 
 Finally, if you have any queries, please contact the Brigade’s Captain (Andrew Dunn) on 0409 991 340 or (02) 6238 
1849 (ah).  The Brigade wishes you and your families a happy Christmas and New Year. 

PREPARE---ACT---SURVIVE 
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Rainfall and Temperatures in Wamboin 
34 year statistics from the Robertsons. 

Nov Rainfall to 29/11/09  -- 14.50mm Nov 2008  --  106.25mm 
2009 rainfall to 29/11/09  --  424.75mm 2008  --  532.50mm 
Dec Average rainfall --   59.20mm Dec 08  --  106.25 
Driest Dec  --  0.00mm (1979) Wettest Dec  --  164.00mm (1988) 
Hottest Dec day  --    37.00 degrees C (21/12/99) Coldest Dec day  --   13.00 degrees C (13/12/87) 
Coldest Dec night  --  3.00 degrees C (9/12/99)  

Average Jan rainfall --      62.20mm  Jan 09  --  61.50mm 
Driest Jan -- 6.00mm (1979) Wettest Jan  --    197.50mm (1995) 

 
 
 

========================================================================================= 
 

 

CanberraRemovalsPty Ltd 
FIRST CLASS REMOVALS AT A 

COMPETITIVE PRICE 
 

• Local, Country & Interstate Removals 

• Professional Packing Service 

• Cartons/Packing Materials 

• Office Removals 

• Storage 

• Personal Service 
 

We have our own containerised and warehouse 
STORAGE facilities. 

 

Call us for an obligation free quote  
today on 6238 1881. 

 
40 King Street, BUNGENDORE , NSW, 2621 

E:  canberraremovals@bigpond.com 
Phone:  6238 1881 

 
 
 

 
 
 

REG GIRALDI       
Licensed Builder 

NSW 145587C  ACT 2953C 
New Homes,  Extensions   Bathroom and Kitchen 

Renovations,    Carpentry, Tiling, Painting, 
Gyprock Repairs, Concreting,  

All Repairs and Insurance Work 
0416 075 910 (Mobile) or 6238 0918 (ah) 

HIA Member 
 

    

FOR SALE 
Locally grown Native and Exotic shrubs and trees, 

suitable for this area. 
150 mm (6”) pots $5.00  200 mm (8”) pots $9.00   Fresh 

Cut Flowers 

 
 

Kleenheat Gas Dealer, Wamboin, Sutton and Geary’s 
Gap Area.   -  Rural Services 

WIYAGIBA TRADING – Dave and Jane Hubbard  37 
Poppet Road, Wamboin Ph/Fax 6238 3308 
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The First Tomato Race 
 Lacking other claims, to the best of my knowledge, Greg Corra has easily taken out the competition to produce the first 
ripe tomato grown in Wamboin this season. Despite the hot weather and all my TLC I am still a couple of weeks away with my 
special racing tomato. Being such a bad looser I may have to consult with the legal profession to draw up competition rules. 
Surely nurturing the young plant beside you in your bed with the help of an electric blanket would have to be questioned? Of 
course I am not suggesting Greg would do anything like that but then again.  -- Lofty Mason.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Property Management 
Services 

 
Thinking of renting out your property?  Take advantage of 
Sutton Real Estate’s 18 years of experience.  We have 
managed properties in this area longer than any other 
agency and we understand rural living.  Compare our 
service: 

 
• The lowest rates - we will not be beaten on 

management fees. 
• Same day notice – If you’re unhappy with our 

service you’re free to discontinue.  
• Fully reference checked tenants. 

• Comprehensive condition reports carried out 
including extensive photography . 

• Four inspections per year to protect your asset 
with a copy of each report sent to you. 

• Ongoing repairs and maintenance of your 
property by our qualified tradespersons. 

• Management using “state of the art” Console 
property management software. 

• Direct deposit of your rental income plus 
comprehensive monthly/yearly statements. 

• Adherence to the code of practice of The Real 
Estate Institute of NSW. 

 
Call Libbie, our fully qualified property manager, for your 

free, no obligation rental appraisal. 
Phone 6238 0999 Bungendore or 6230 3240 Sutton. 

 

 
 

 

 
 
 
 

\ 
 
 

 

Garden Time 
ABN: 42020463691 
From your local blokes 

Complete landscaping &  gardening by qualified Greenkeeper  General home maintenance 
Contact Ron 0402 332 543   Warren 6236 9191  or 0402 298 311 
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How The Whisper Gets From the Printer To Your Mailbox 
 The 44 people below each spend time each month to make sure that Wamboin and Bywong residents own and receive 
a free community newspaper.    If your deliverer has been on the job for a long time and you have a bit of time you could 
spare, think about offering to take over the job.     If you already have too many tasks in your month, every now and then give 
your volunteer paperwoman/man/boy/girl a thank you.  - Editor 

 

   160 CO-ORDINATED HELEN MONTESIN:  Ph 6238 3208   
Dene Evans   Nrtn Area frm Campbl West    20 Bill Owen  Cooper Rd.   26 
Helen Montesin   Fernloff Rd                                 33 Stuart Whitten  Canning Close   17 
Hank Berlee 11 Poppet Rd  (for all on road)  34 Alan Rope  Sutton Road   30 

 
284 CO-ORDINATED  BY SUE GANE:  Ph 6238 3463  

Joan Mason  Bingley Way   45 Margaret Heleimin Merino Vale Drive        17 
Sue Ward  Norton,  Bngly to Weeroona 32 Anne Gardner   Weeroona, Norton to Majors 31 
Sue Gane  Majors Close                 20 David Anderson                Weerona, Majors to Denley      35  
Ned Noel                  13 PalerangCncl+47Advetisers 60 Penny Evans  Norton, Cmpbell to Bngley   25 
Kathy Handel  Yalana West   19  

 
       228 CO-ORDINATED BY KERRIE FISHER:  Ph 6238 3489  
TBA   Valley View Lane       4 Deb Gordon  Yalana East   42 
Coleen Foster  Joe Rocks to Norton    20 Rob Gorham  South End - Clare Valley   38 
Cassie Fisher  Clare Lane     12 Lyle Montesin  Forrest Road area   60 
Axelby Family    North End - Clare Valley    42    Bungendore Shop         Bungendore          10 

 
       284  CO-ORDINATED BY JOHN VAN DER STRAATEN:     Ph  6238 3590 
Sheryl Barnes              Denley/Kestral to End                   20   
Don Malcomson   Macs R -- Denley to Gum Flat   7 
Mindi Hughes  Denley MacReef to Birchman's  26 
Nora Stewart  Rovere Lane       7  
Robert&Marzena Luton Sutton/Goolabri Area  40 
Beth Hope  Gum Flat Lane     6 
Ian&Esther Rudd  MacsReef (Bankers-FedHiway) 26 
 

 191 CO-ORDINATED BY KEVIN ANDRSON     Ph 6236 9609   

Brian Higgison    Deley/Birchmans – Kestral   l2 
Rhett Cox                Macs Reef /Nwngtn to Bankers     12 
Morag&Guy Cotsell    MReef /Newington/Harriot  (A)    30 
Sandra Favre        MReef /Newington/Harriot  (B)    20 
Phil&Pam Dawes  Donelly Rd & Lane  20 
Joan Milnor  Birriwa & MacsReef(GmFlt-Harr) 30 
Tony Bond              Hogan Drive                              28 
 

Trevor Kirk  Macs R - Denley to Bung Rd        20 
Kevin Anderson  BungRd – McRf to Smmhl  33 
Kerrie Gougeon  BungRd – FedHy to Smmh l 25 
Sue Aunella  Brooks Rd                      17 
 
     TOTAL FOR WHISPER 1,147                

David Featherston  Summerhil / Creekborough  24 
Diana+Keith Gascoine    Snow Gum Road   27 
Thelma Martin      Shinglehouse & Millyn  20 
Richard Holding       Wyoming and  Doust Rds  25 
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Geary’s Gap/Wamboin Landcare 
 

Think global, act local 
 

 Next propagation session: Saturday 12 December, 9 – 11am, at the nursery at 38 Birchman’s Grove, Wamboin. 
Anyone is welcome to come and help, and no expertise is needed. Please ring Geoff beforehand if you are going to come – ph 
62369158.  Email enquiries to Geoff on gbu22182@bigpond.net.au  or ph 62369158.  
 Next Plant Sale:  Saturday 19 December at the Wamboin Market, 9am -12 noon 
 Other news: Gary Challen in Bungendore has been busily propagating trees for sale, the proceeds of which are directly 
forwarded to the Sydney Children’s Hospital. He currently has about 4 – 500 Eucalyptus Leucoxylon for sale at $1.00 each. 
The tree has a large flower and a big seed. Gary says that there are examples outside the Bungendore Pre-school. The trees are 
in 50mm square tube stock and about 200mm high, so are ready for planting. If you are interested, and can handle the 
watering, contact Gary on 62380521, Mob. 0413503153. 
 Membership is free:   Activities are notified to members via email and also advertised in the Whisper. If you wish to 
be added to the email list, send a message to the secretary, Chris Fowler, chrisft@spitfire.com.au.  
 Planting tip: Now is the time for mulching, to keep moisture in the ground over the dry summer. If you are going to 
plant now, make a bowl around the plant deep enough to pour a bucket of water into, and add some mulch (and maybe some 
water crystals if you can’t water regularly).     -- Kathy Handel, ph 6238 3596, email: kukinya@bigpond.com 
 

Paid Classifieds 
Alpacas For Sale.  Breeding females from $650.  Pets & guardians from $250.  Ph 6230 3311  www.alpacamagic.com.au  
Livestock Workshops.  "Alpacas & Llamas for Fun & Profit"  & "The Magic of Donkeys"  "Introduction to Felting with 
Alpaca & Llama Fibre".  Check our website for dates etc   www.alpacamagic.com.au or Ph 6230 3311  
Donkey Clinic - About Breeding and Showing Donkeys. Also becoming a qualified Donkey Judge. Instructor is a highly 
respected Judge from the USA.  7th & 8th Nov at Pegasus, Holt.  To book Ph 6230 3311.  www.donkeyallbreedsaustralia.org  

 

 
 
 

BRUCIC 
EXCAVATIONS 

 
Trucks, Bobcats and Excavators for Hire 
Rock Hammer, Auger and Pallet Forks 
Roadworks     House Sites     Sheds & 

Garages    Water Tanks 
Footings     Sand & Gravel    Landscape 

Supplies 
Supply and Install Septic Tanks and 

Absorption Trenches 
 

Enquiries Phone Darko 
Phone  6238 1884 Mobile  0408 682 191 
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Library Development Grant 
 Following an application made last year, Palerang Council has received a Library Development Grant of $11,874, to be 
used to augment library holdings of titles relating to "Non-Fiction Reading for Men and Boys". 
 As the grant application was formally supported by the WCA, Council is seeking our input in selecting titles to add to 
the Bungendore and Braidwood libraries. 
 If you have any suggestions for subject areas or topics, particularly if you're a bloke and there's something you 
remember enjoying reading (anything from humour to practical advice), please pass them on to John van der Straaten (6238 
3590) or Pete Harrison (6238 3525), or email them to the WCA secretary at secretary@wamboincommunity.asn.au by 
December 13, 2009. 
 

Results of the Wamboin Open Golf Championship 
 The 24th Wamboin Open Golf Championship was played and won on the Wamboin Country golf course on 1st 
November. The 2009 Open Champion is Len Ivey, a one stroke winner from Nev Schroder and the ladies 2009 Champion is 
Lisa Whitney. The A Grade Club Champion is Nev Schroder 78/64 with second place to Tim Barter 82/65. The B Grade Club 
Champion is Tom Argaet 86/60 with Paul Griffin 86/61 coming in 2nd.   
 The 2009 Nine Hole Champion is Rob Gorham with a "Ned Kelly - get run out of town score" of 38/28 with Peter 
Greenwood in 2nd place.  The 2009 Eclectic was won by Tim Barter. Junior Champion is Jack Whitney and the 
Encouragement award went to Rachel Schroder. Long drive and nearest the pin winners were Ken Gordon, Tom Argaet x3, 
Len Ivey, John Whitney x2, Jack Whitney x2 and Dave Hubbard. 
 Our only visitor for the day, Peter Lucy,  went home a happy man with a stubby cooler and the experience of playing in 
the Wamboin Open.  My congratulations to all winners.   --  Peter Greenwood     enquiries 6238 3358 
 
 

AAA ALL AREAS   
WATER CARRYING 

DOMESTIC WATER 
7 days Prompt Delivery 

STAINLESS STEEL TANK (14,000 ltrs) 
ACTEW Approved Tankers, 

for Tanks, Pools, etc. 
 

 

 

 
 

GARRY 0428 626 838
 or 6297 3648 

 
Local Water Carrier for 19 years 
PO Box 807, Queanbeyan, 2620 

 

 

KERIN 
HAULAGE 

HAY 
DELIVERIES 

Oaten and Lucerne delivered 
to your door, rounds and 
small squares available 

After Hours and Weekend 
deliveries 

        Call Mick on 0405-
478056 
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Macs Reef Landfill Site – Current Situation 
 The Palerang Waste Management Group, comprising three Councillors, Council staff and community association 
representatives, will report to Council at the December Council Meeting on progress towards a transfer station at the Macs 
Reef landfill site. 
 An environmental survey has been completed by Good Environmental Systems which will form part of an eventual 
Environmental Impact Statement (EIS).  This survey is a preliminary document that identifies potentially serious issues which 
might prohibit development due to unacceptable impact on the natural environment.  In the event, no such issues were 
identified.  A full EIS will only be required if the development is declared a Designated Development, due to prevailing 
environmental factors.  If an EIS is required the NSW Department of Planning will identify a list of issues that will need to be 
investigated and addressed in the proposals for the works. 
 The next step now is to determine a cost for the proposed transfer station.  A consultant has been selected to produce a 
Concept Options Report and it is expected that a final report will be ready for Council by the end of January. 
 Council has advised that should a decision be made to proceed with the development of a waste transfer station at the 
Macs Reef landfill site, the site would remain operational until the development was complete.  Council also has indicated that 
there had been delays with the development of the Bungendore Waste Transfer Station and it was unlikely to be ready for use 
before the end of 2010.    -- John van der Straaten, Secretary, WCA.  

 

 
 
 

The Feed Shed- 
Bungendore 

Supplying Quality Lucerne & Pasture Hay Good 
Range of Bagged Feed and Chaff 

Steel Cattle and Horse Yard Panels Stock and 
General Transport Open 7 Days  Locally Owned 

 

Steve Hughes       Ph 62380900  0408 481 664   
32 King Street  Bungendore 

 

 

 
 
 

QUALITY STONEWORK 
AND LANDSCAPING 

 

  
 

 
 

Retaining Walls       Paving       Turfing 
Irrigation Systems       Water Features 
View Various Styles of Stonework & 

Speak With Many Satisfied Customers 
Free Quotes & Design 

 
PHONE:  DAVE ARGAET 

6238 3460  (HOME) 0421 657 952 (MOBILE) 
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Nature Notes November 2009 
Jo Walker 

 Although it’s raining sporadically this morning, we’ve had very little rain and a few very hot days this month.  The 
grass that was so green in October has dried, but the native grasses are seeding well this year. 
 The daisy plants that have been extending their range throughout Wamboin during the dry years are in full flower, 
adorning the roadsides with yellow and white patches.  The most prominent ones right now are the tall Cauliflower Bush 
(Cassinia longifolia), bearing clusters of white flowers, and the smaller golden-flowered Sticky Everlasting (Xerochrysum 
viscosum).  The low-growing Hoary Sunray (Leucochrysum albicans) – those are the ones growing all around the intersection 
of Weeroona and Denley Drives – have almost finished flowering and are scattering their seed further afield.  There are still 
patches of the suckering, button-flowered Chrysocephalum apiculatum, and the taller C. semipapposum is bearing its yellow, 
clustered flower-heads. 
 Amongst the trees, the Black Wattle (Acacia mearnsii) is carrying its scented cream flowers (recovering after a hot, 
windy day a week or two ago shrivelled and blew away some of the flowers).  Some of the Scribbly Gums (Eucalyptus rossii) 
are flowering heavily this year.  Maybe this profusion of flowers is what tempted a little Sugar Glider to drift across to a tree 
near the house a few evenings ago.  It was almost dark, and I mistook it for an owl until it landed on a slender tree trunk and 
scampered upwards. 
 It’s interesting that so many of our local native plants have either white or yellow flowers.  One notable exception at 
present is the Fringe Lily (Thysanotus tuberosus) with its large, purple, fringed flowers.  The similar (but non-fringed) 
Chocolate Lily (Dichopogon fimbriatus) may also occur in Wamboin, although I haven’t yet seen it here.  It certainly grows in 
the region, sometimes in purple, chocolate-scented swathes through grassland areas. 
 On the bird front, the Koel has been calling in the area for the past week or so.  This large, fruit-eating cuckoo is a 
rather shy bird.  I’ve only glimpsed it twice, although its presence is confirmed by the repeated and very loud ‘coo-wit’ call.  
Koels stay around for several months during summer, and have only included our area in their itinerary during the last four or 
five years, possibly because of the proliferation of vineyards, olive groves and orchards in the region. 
 Another cuckoo, a Brush Cuckoo, was calling from a tree in the driveway recently.  It had taken off before I could fetch 
the binoculars to have a closer look at it, but it has a very distinctive call – a series of seven or eight notes on a descending 
scale.  The call has a rather complaining tone, described more kindly as mournful in most descriptions! 
 A pair of King Parrots made an appearance here a few evenings ago, and spent some time feeding on the well-
developed buds of a Melaleuca liariifolia bush.  These are fruit-eating parrots (although they obviously include flowers in their 
diet), and they too seem to have only recently begun making forays into this area. 
 Since I started this article, the rain has begun falling steadily.  What a welcome sight. 

 
 
 
 

  
 

Local Boys 
also 

Concreting 
Trenching in Rock 

Site Cuts 
Carting of Fill 

Bobcat & Truck 
Ph/Fax 6238 3090 

Mobil 0418 624 630 
Rex Paton 

49 Gallagher Crescent 
Wamboin  
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Wamboin 15 Years Ago:  From the Whisper Dec 1994-Jan 1995  Circulation: 400 
From the President, Wamboin Community Association:   “WCA Special Meeting.   Yarrowlumla Shire Council has now 
released stage 2 of the Yarrowlumla Local Environment Plan. This plan proposes the rezoning of 2800 hectares of General 
Rural  land in South Wamboin for Rural Residential development. The area under consideration runs to the south of Norton 
Road from behind existing blocks on Bingley Way out to the Lake George Range. The area has the potential to be subdivided 
into 400 allotments, which will double the size of Wamboin and hence double the traffic on Norton Road.   ….The WCA is 
organizing a special meeting so that the Wamboin Community has an opportunity to air their views and find out more about 
the proposal.”  -- Pip Deveson, President, W.C.A. 

 
News from the Wamboin Web 

 Wamboin Arts -- http://wamboin.org/wamboin-arts     The Wamboin arts section of the web has continued to grow, 
with two new sculptors coming out of the woodworks - not to be confused with the Bungendore Woodworks, of course.  We 
are confident more sculptures will soon be unearthed from the back of a few Wamboin sheds, not to mention oil paintings and 
and a few musty musicians.  If you do find any, send an email to 
webmaster@wamboin.org 
 The Wamboin Gardener -- http://wamboin.org/the-wamboin-gardener     In December there are a few things to think 
about in the garden.  In the December Cuttings, Kathy warns of lizards, snakes, turtles and echidnas, as well as giving some 
sensible gardening advice to prepare and protect your garden from the heat.  Aidan’s English spinach experiment didn’t go too 
well, but that’s what gardening is about, isn’t it?  Lots of trial, quite a few errors, and then bingo!  New growth!   Join the 
Wamboin Gardener crew, and send in your stories about gardening in Wamboin.  Email me on webmaster@wamboin.org  - 
Jenni Colville 

Looking for a great horse vet? 

 
• We just love horses: All of our team lives, breathes, eats and sleeps horses and are horse owners 

too. It means we care for your horses like they are our own. 
• Around the clock care: We know that just like people, horses don’t just need accident or 

emergency care during business hours, so we are available anytime...Just call! 
• We Travel to you: If your horse is incapacitated or you don’t have transport we’ll come to you or 

help you arrange transport to our dedicated equine hospital. 
• If Hospitalisation is needed: Our state of the art hospital means that your horse will get great care 

under the supervision of our dedicated team of Vets and Nurses ….Fast! 
• From the routine to the complex diagnosis and surgery - we do the lot: Our vets have advanced 

training in equine dentistry, lameness, reproduction and surgery - and a whole lot more in 
between. 

Corner of Barton and Federal Highways, Lyneham      
Email: equine@canberraequinehospital.com.au  Website: www.canberraequinehospital.com.au 

Phone: (02) 6241-8888   
 

 

 
for all your electrical and air-conditioning needs 

 

Call Mitch on 0408211516 
rodgerselectrical@bigpond.com 
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Wamboin Muse 
Jill Gregory 

 Without Lofty’s plant stall on the back of his ute at the monthly markets, I wouldn’t be able to fund my garden and still 
have a bit left over to buy the odd bottle of wine. And without a glass of wine under my belt my garden wouldn’t look half as 
good as it does. There are few pleasures greater than sitting on the verandah after the sun has slipped behind the gum trees, 
soaking up the intense quiet and indulging in a wee sip of something. My garden grows better as the glass empties, the rough 
bits are smoothed, the holes are filled and I feel as if I am seeing my world through Monet’s eyes. Blurred vision improves my 
Wamboin garden. 
 Sadly, it seems as if spring is over and a long hot summer is upon us. But for a fleeting fortnight I had an almost picture 
perfect garden. The roses tumbled from their buds, lavenders bloomed under the wisteria and the ground was overrun with 
snow- in –summer. My garden became a mass of green and white and purple, with dots of red and orange. Once upon a time 
I’d had a bright, disorderly cottage garden which seemed to flourish effortlessly, but the years of drought have wrought many 
changes and I have drifted towards some of the hardier native plants. And without Jo’s stall at the markets, as well, I wouldn’t 
have the correas, grevilleas, callistemons and mints that are thriving further out.  
 For some people the onset of the “silly season” is marked by hot weather or Christmas catalogues slipped between the 
folds of the newspaper, or carolling shops decked with glass balls and tinsel, but for me Christmas is heralded by the 
appearance of the bottlebrushes in bloom and the monotone bleat of the fledgling galahs. I don’t think we have as many 
different birds around our place this year, but the little galahs have arrived and I heard the first notes of a distant koel. In the 
bottlebrush the honey eaters and wattle birds are enjoying their Christmas cheer. The season has begun. 
 And with Christmas fast approaching, there is precious little time left to indulge myself in playing “Monet” on the front 
verandah. Another happy year in Wamboin is drawing to a close. 
 I wouldn’t live anywhere else…..and it’s rather comforting to think that, as summer strikes, the proceeds from Lofty’s 
monthly garden stall will continue to assist our Fire Brigade in its vital role.   -- Seasons greetings! 

 
 

 

 
We welcome new patients to our Practice 

2/80 Morisset Street, Queanbeyan, Phone 6299 6990 
www.brindabellapractice.com.au 

Opening Hours Mon, Tues & Thurs 8.00am – 7:30pm, Wed & Fri 8.00am – 5:00pm 
Travel vaccines     sports medicine      asthma testing     women’s health     skin cancer checks     Diabetes Educator 
Dietician     free immunisation     Physiotherapy     Paediatrician     exercise specialist     counselling     minor surgery. 

Daily emergency appointments available 
  

 

 

 
 
 
 

From a fuse to a new house 
and other electrical needs 

 

CHRIS  LODI  ELECTRICAL 
Member of National Electrical 

Association 
NSW Lic 193163C 

 

You can be assured of a prompt, 
efficient and courteous service 

 by
Mobile    0412 211 798 Ph: 

6238 0068 
chris.lodi@bigpond.com 

 
 
 
 

 
 


